
867 

Bureau of Land Management, Interior § 3904.40 

bond must be sufficient to cover the es-
timated cost of site reclamation. 

(c) The BLM may enter into agree-
ments with states to accept a state rec-
lamation bond to cover the BLM’s rec-
lamation bonding requirements if it is 
adequate to cover both the Federal li-
abilities and all others for which it 
stands as security. The BLM may re-
quest additional information from the 
lessee or operator to determine wheth-
er the state bond will cover all of the 
BLM’s reclamation requirements. 

(1) If a state bond is to be used to sat-
isfy the BLM bonding requirements, 
evidence verifying that the existing 
state bond will satisfy all the BLM rec-
lamation bonding requirements must 
be filed in the proper BLM office. 

(2) The BLM will require an addi-
tional bond if the BLM determines that 
the state bond is inadequate to cover 
all of the potential liabilities for your 
BLM leases. 

§ 3904.15 Amount of bond. 

(a) The BLM may increase or de-
crease the required bond amount if it 
determines that a change in amount is 
appropriate to cover the costs and obli-
gations of complying with the require-
ments of the lease or license and these 
regulations. The BLM will not decrease 
the bond amount below the minimum 
(see § 3904.14(a)). 

(b) The lessee or operator must sub-
mit to the BLM every three years after 
reclamation bond approval a revised 
estimate of the reclamation costs. The 
BLM will verify the revised estimate of 
the reclamation costs submitted by the 
lessee or operator. If the current bond 
does not cover the revised estimate of 
reclamation costs, the lessee or oper-
ator must increase the reclamation 
bond amount to meet or exceed the re-
vised cost estimate. 

§ 3904.20 Default. 

(a) The BLM will demand payment 
from the lease bond to cover non-
payment of any rental or royalty owed 
or the reclamation or exploration li-
cense bond for any reclamation obliga-
tions that are not met. The BLM will 
reduce the bond amount by the amount 
of the payment made to cover the de-
fault. 

(b) After any default, the BLM will 
provide notification of the amount re-
quired to restore the bond to the re-
quired level. A new bond or an increase 
in the existing bond to its pre-default 
level must be provided to the proper 
BLM office within 6 months of the 
BLM’s written notification that the 
bond is below its required level. The 
BLM may accept separate or substitute 
bonds for each exploration license or 
lease. The BLM may take action to 
cancel the lease or exploration license 
covered by the bond if sufficient addi-
tional bond is not provided within the 
six month time period. 

§ 3904.21 Termination of the period of 
liability and release of bonds. 

(a) The BLM will not consent to ter-
mination of the period of liability 
under a bond unless an acceptable re-
placement bond has been filed. 

(b) Terminating the period of liabil-
ity of a bond ends the period during 
which obligations continue to accrue, 
but does not relieve the surety of the 
responsibility for obligations that ac-
crued during the period of liability. 

(c) A lease bond will be released when 
BLM determines that all lease obliga-
tions accruing during the period of li-
ability have been fulfilled. 

(d) A reclamation bond or license 
bond will be released when the BLM de-
termines that the reclamation obliga-
tions arising within the period of li-
ability have been met and that the rec-
lamation has succeeded to the BLM’s 
satisfaction. 

(e) The BLM will release a bond when 
it accepts a replacement bond in which 
the surety expressly assumes liability 
for all obligations that accrued within 
the period of liability of the original 
bond. 

§ 3904.40 Long-term water treatment 
trust funds. 

(a) The BLM may require the oper-
ator or lessee to establish a trust fund 
or other funding mechanism to ensure 
the continuation of long-term treat-
ment to achieve water quality stand-
ards and for other long-term, post-min-
ing maintenance requirements. The 
funding must be adequate to provide 
for the construction, long-term oper-
ation, maintenance, or replacement of 
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any treatment facilities and infrastruc-
ture, for as long as the treatment and 
facilities are needed after mine closure. 
The BLM may identify the need for a 
trust fund or other funding mechanism 
during plan review or later. 

(b) In determining whether a trust 
fund will be required, the BLM will 
consider the following factors: 

(1) The anticipated post-mining obli-
gations (PMO) that are identified in 
the environmental document or ap-
proved POD; 

(2) Whether there is a reasonable de-
gree of certainty that the treatment 
will be required based on accepted sci-
entific evidence or models; 

(3) The determination that the finan-
cial responsibility for those obligations 
rests with the operator; and 

(4) Whether it is feasible, practical, 
or desirable to require separate or ex-
panded reclamation bonds for those an-
ticipated long-term PMOs. 

Subpart 3905—Lease Exchanges 

§ 3905.10 Oil shale lease exchanges. 

To facilitate the recovery of oil 
shale, the BLM may consider land ex-
changes where appropriate and feasible 
to consolidate land ownership and min-
eral interest into manageable areas. 
Exchanges are covered under part 2200 
of this chapter. 

PART 3910—OIL SHALE 
EXPLORATION LICENSES 

Subpart 3910—Exploration Licenses 

Sec. 
3910.21 Lands subject to exploration. 
3910.22 Lands managed by agencies other 

than the BLM. 
3910.23 Requirements for conducting explo-

ration activities. 
3910.31 Filing of an application for an explo-

ration license. 
3910.32 Environmental analysis. 
3910.40 Exploration license requirements. 
3910.41 Issuance, modification, relinquish-

ment, and cancellation. 
3910.42 Limitations on exploration licenses. 
3910.44 Collection and submission of data. 
3910.50 Surface use. 

AUTHORITY: 25 U.S.C. 396(d) and 2107, 30 
U.S.C. 241(a), 42 U.S.C. 15927, 43 U.S.C. 1732(b) 
and 1740. 

SOURCE: 73 FR 69475, Nov. 18, 2008, unless 
otherwise noted. 

Subpart 3910—Exploration 
Licenses 

§ 3910.21 Lands subject to exploration. 
The BLM may issue oil shale explo-

ration licenses for all Federal lands 
subject to leasing under § 3900.10 of this 
chapter, except lands that are in an ex-
isting oil shale lease or in preference 
right leasing areas under the R, D and 
D program. The BLM may issue explo-
ration licenses for lands in preference 
right lease areas only to the R, D and 
D lessee. 

§ 3910.22 Lands managed by agencies 
other than the BLM. 

(a) The consent and consultation pro-
cedures required by § 3900.61 of this 
chapter also apply to exploration li-
cense applications. 

(b) If exploration activities could af-
fect the adjacent lands under the sur-
face management of a Federal agency 
other than the BLM, the BLM will con-
sult with that agency before issuing an 
exploration license. 

§ 3910.23 Requirements for conducting 
exploration activities. 

Exploration activities on Federal 
lands require an exploration license or 
oil shale lease. Activities on a license 
or lease without an approved plan of 
operation must be conducted pursuant 
to an approved exploration plan under 
§ 3931.40 of this chapter. The licensee 
may not remove any oil shale for sale, 
but may remove a reasonable amount 
of oil shale for analysis and study. 

§ 3910.31 Filing of an application for 
an exploration license. 

(a) Applications for exploration li-
censes must be submitted to the proper 
BLM office. 

(b) No specific form is required. Ap-
plications must include: 

(1) The name and address of the ap-
plicant(s); 

(2) The filing fee for an exploration 
license application found in the fee 
schedule in § 3000.12 of this chapter; 

(3) A description of the lands covered 
by the application according to sec-
tion, township and range in accordance 
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